ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 13

November 29, 2008

FROM  John Hoffmann

Just like the two-for-one after Thanksgiving sales…with this newsletter you get twice the number of words for just one newsletter.   If you are into local politics or minutia this should be right up your alley.  However to shorten the trip through this LONG newsletter…the portion dealing with a $7,000 budget option to the Garden Club at Longview Farm House  for landscaping with some local politics at the end takes up 1/3 of the newsletter.  It is at the rear of the newsletter and begins under the title of “NEWSLETTER FALLOUT.”    

POLICE BOARD MEETING Nov. 18:  We got past the minutes without incident this time.  If you remember in our Newsletter #11 there was a dust up between Judge Jim Steitz and Commissioner Allen Allred at the October 21 police commission meeting.  When Judge Steitz took exception with Commissioner W. Thomas Reeves claiming he was late at the prior meeting and not absent as reflected in the minutes.  Judge Steitz said Reeves wasn’t at the meeting and Commissioner Allred demanded to know who Judge Steitz thought he was…with things going down hill from there.

The staff person who prepared the minutes had a deft manner at describing the events by writing…” During discussion Commissioner Reeves stated that the minutes incorrectly indicated that he was absent.  Guest Jim Steitz voiced his disagreement stated that Commissioner Reeves was absent.  After an exchange between Commissioner Allred and Mr. Steitz the minutes were approved with the amendment that Commissioner Reeves was present.”

Unfortunately Comm. Al Tabrizi, who had the best attendance record along with Armand Hoffsteter, was absent for a second consecutive meeting. 

2009 POLICE BUDGET:  At the prior October meeting, Commission Chair Alderman Jon Benigas suggested that everyone be provided a line-item budget at the next meeting before voting to approve the budget.     

At this meeting no one had a line item budget and Ald. Benigas kicked things off by saying the police department was not required to provide one and the police commission was not normally given one.  Instead they had a power point presentation by Capt. Kranz that featured a line item budget.  There was nothing secret in the budget.  There was not information that could aid criminals or terrorists.  Why commissioners could not have their own copy of the budget is a mystery to me. 

After the line item power point presentation the commissioners asked a couple questions and then voted to approve the budget.  The biggest line item was the purchase of six new police cars.  No one asked what cars were being replaced and what kind of cars were being purchased and why.  

HANG UP AND DRIVE PART IV:  Commissioner Don Larsen had asked to push forward the Cell Phone Driving issue by a city wide education campaign and possibly, contacting other neighbor cities and their elected officials to see if they had a similar concern. He also asked for someone to call Brooklyn, Ohio where the first cell phone driving ban was passed in 1999.

Before any questions were asked or answered, Alderman Benigas introduced the subject by saying perhaps it was not the job of the police commission to take on tasks or projects without the consent of the Board of Alderman. He said the commission normally responded to direction from the Aldermen.  

Before he could finish, Commissioner Dorothy Rogers piped up that she thought they voted not to recommend doing anything on cell phones and driving so why are they still talking about it. 

Capt. Gary Hoelzer talked about distractions and driving, and also, how distractions result in close to 40% of the accidents in Town and Country.  He said the city prosecutor had said the city, as a fourth class city, would be prohibited from passing an ordinance without enabling legislation from the state legislation unless the ordinance dealt with safety or health issues.  I have to think this law deals specifically with safety.  There was some wasted time with commissioners talking about legal challenges to an ordinance.  It was finally correctly pointed out that you need to pass the ordinance and cite someone to have the ordinance challenged.  Then you have to present academic and government studies that show the prohibited action (driving while yakking or texting) is a safety hazard.     

Next Chief John Copeland said he had contacted the Attorney General’s office and was given a verbal unofficial opinion that there was nothing to stop the city from passing such an ordinance.  John said he was still calling legislators about trying to pass a state wide ban. 

Next a draft for a very slick and informative two page educational flier was handed out.  The police department did a nice job using photos and bullet points showing the dangers of distracted driving in general, which included cell phone use.  If this is not mailed out as a separate flier, it should be included in an upcoming newsletter.    

Capt. Hoelzer mentioned that Brooklyn, Ohio and a township in New Jersey that passed  cell phone bans relied on the media to provide their public education.    

Again Dorothy Rogers struggled to make a motion to vote to drop the whole cell phone issue.  She was ignored and Comm Larsen spoke that he did not see why the commission was not interested in proceeding forward on something that is clearly for the good of the public at large.  He mentioned the education element…at which time Dorothy interrupted and said, “You know Don there is nothing you are going to do to keep a teenager from talking on his cell phone while he is driving.”

Mr. Larsen replied that he thought if you got through to just one person and it prevented one serious accident that injured people it would be worth it. 

Commissioner Huether, then asked if there would be a way to show if education or later citations had an effect.  Capt. Hoelzer admitted that a large percentage of people involved in accidents lie about being distracted by a cell phone.  It was also mentioned that you could not include drivers in accidents from outside of Town and Country because they would not have been affected by mailings or school education provided by Town and Country.  The idea is that education attempts would also generate feedback that could guide the aldermen in deciding if legislation was warranted. 

It was a fairly lively discussion.  Alderman Benigas finally said he would ask the Board of Aldermen for direction.  I am at a loss why we as citizens would not want a commission appointed by the mayor and approved by the Board of Aldermen to be independent.  If we did not want an independent body, why bother appointing them.  I mean you are no longer spoon feeding them,,,you are then bottle feeding them.  At the November 24 Board of Aldermen meeting Alderman Benigas didn’t ask for any direction or bring up the cell phone driving issue.  

LICENSE PLATE RECOGNITION SYSTEM:   This is a system that has been used in London for almost a decade.  Cameras are placed on the roof of the police car and license plate numbers of parked and passing cars are recorded as the police car is driven on patrol.  This system has been improved to the point where computer data of license plates of wanted and stolen vehicles plus license numbers of cars wanted people are known to drive, are down loaded into a computer in the car every day.  When the license number in the data base in detected by the cameras on the roof an alarm sounds alerting the officers.  Scotland Yard and the London Metropolitan Police used this to try locating vehicles associated with the IRA and to have a data base of license plate numbers in an area, in the event, a bomb would go off. 

The system was installed in a T&C police car six months ago on a trial basis by the manufacturer.  The cost of the system for one car is $28,000.  Yes we are now considering placing equipment in a police car that is worth more than the car itself.  Isn’t technology wonderful?  I used to cover, for a magazine, technology trade fairs sponsored by the Department of Justice and the Department of Defense in Washington.  The developers would come up with more and more stuff to shoehorn into police cars, including lap top computers, night vision scopes, cameras, radar units, LASER units, shotguns or rifles, radio scanners of frequencies of neighboring police departments, the regular police radio, the siren and spotlight.  The problem was that at 3am on a midnight shift an officer had so much stuff crammed into the car, he no longer had a cup holder to put his cup of coffee which was the most important tool he had to stay awake. 

So now, the manufacturer will sell the system to Town and Country for 50% off…a bargain price of $14,000…if T&C would allow other departments to come out and see how the system operates. 

Commissioner Carolynne Huether, who works with computers for Boeing, asked what kind of costs were associated with regular maintenance and what was the projection of life expectancy for the unit.  Good questions that the police could not answer.  

The commission was told that in six months the system has not located any stolen cars, but has resulted in 14 arrests all on warrants, 13 of which were for failing to appear in traffic court for various municipalities.   I had been told that Town and Country does not enter license plate numbers listed on the traffic tickets when a bench warrant for failing to appear in court is entered into the state wide police computer system.  I was told this was not the case.  I was later told that of the 14 bench warrant arrests, three were on Town and Country warrants. 

Keep in mind there are police departments in the area that are paying cops $12 an hour and put them in cars with just a radio and siren.  The T&C PD have just about every gadget on the market. (Of course with the exception of $25 hand held mirco-cassette tape recorders to use while doing liquor stings.  We have thousands of dollars worth of recording equipment in the police cruisers but could not go old school and use a low-tech small tape recorder doing liquor stings, so we could obey State guidelines during our last bar compliance checks.)

If the budget starts to get tight…boys and their toys may need to start taking their fair share of cuts. That said, if we can afford this system, if it has a warranty that will not cost us a lot for upkeep, and if it has a life expectancy of over 3 years…I’ll probably vote for it. 

GET OUT OF THE STREET:  The bill I am proposing concerning keeping solicitors, beggars, activists and politicians out of major intersections in town was explained to the commission.  The bill prohibits people from walking in active lanes within 350 feet of a stop lighted intersection.  We currently have an ordinance that prohibits this, but it is under soliciting, which means it can be challenged on first amendment grounds. My proposal is simply a traffic safety issue, as we covered in an earlier newsletter.  Some people are concerned that this would prohibit the Old Newsboys or firefighter for Jerry’s Kids from walking up to your car while you are at an intersection.  Well the current ordinance already prohibits them as this one would also.   The police commission passed this one recommending the Board of Aldermen adopt it. 

BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT:  This board hears cases for certain variances of the building code.   The most common case would involve out buildings such as storage sheds…also fences or gates on certain types of zoned property.  On Monday November 17 they heard a request from John McDonnell to build a house under the required above ground square footage. 

Mr. McDonnell owns a large tract of 40 acres zoned agriculture on the north side of Old Colony off of Topping.  There is livestock on the property and hay is grown.  The property has a barn where four or five horses are stabled and a small caretaker’s house.  The house is the issue here.

The house was originally built in the 1930’s as a summer cabin.  It is about 800 square feet.  Mr. McDonnell wants to tear down the house, and build a modest house that has two levels, one being a walk out basement level. The total square footage would meet our code if it was all above ground.  But it is not.

Mr. McDonnell’s argument for the variance was that the current house is too small to attract anyone to accept a position as the caretaker.  The new structure would not be a permanent single family homeowner building, but part of the operation of his farm. It is not as if Mr. McDonnell is really an absentee landlord. His own home is located not far away. The design of the house actually had the roof line at a lower height than the existing house.  It is also very energy efficient. 

Mr. McDonnell said he is 70 and would like to keep the farm land in its current use for the rest of his life, which he was hoping would be the next 40 years. He added that if the land was sold for a subdivision he would expect the new house to be torn down as it would not fit in with the type of house a builder would want to build in T&C. 

The board decided that a caretaker’s home was a part of a farm property and granted the variance.   That one matter took about 45 minutes.  Jim Crowley, the chair of the Board of Adjustment, much like the chair of the Planning and Zoning Board, runs very fair and open meetings.  The public is given repeated chances to speak on matters before the board.  

PARKS AND TRIALS:  The first meeting ever was held at the new Longview Farm House addition.  Actually the meeting could have been held in the old Longview Farm House living room as it was the Parks and Trials Commission and exactly two members of the public…me and my wife…which apparently did not sit too well. 

The Commission again talked about policy for the new addition.  It included rules.  All of the rules were pretty sensible…No Dogs…No Skate Boarding or Rollerblading on the sidewalk, No Smoking,, etc.   Then they also had to add a few.  So people walking their dogs could not leave their dogs tied outside to the railing which could either damage the railing or frighten people entering the building, a rule was added of No Tying Your Dog to Railing. (When I was a cop in Liberty Missouri the city was constantly battling skateboarders who liked to work on their jumps around the town square and the County Courthouse.  They were always putting up signs restricting one teenage activity after another.  Some of us cops finally suggested they save some money and just put up one universal sign that said, “No Having Fun.”)

While the addition (I have been asked to stop referring to it as the Glass Double Wide) still has problems with the carpet squares unraveling at the edges, the office furniture ($17,000 worth) for the Parks Department has not arrived yet, and the addition is set to open to the public every weekday from 8am to 10am starting Monday, December 1st.  It is interesting that brand new carpet installed is already deteriorating with no public use yet at the building. There are round and rectangle folding tables, plus stackable chairs in the building, but nothing else.   A few months ago, it was envisioned to have high back chairs and a sofa in the original house’s living room as a reading room.  

Now I have been asked to stop making fun of the addition since it is an inanimate object, but geez…you can not help but notice that we cut the ribbon and had the grand opening to an empty building in September.  Normally when businesses like Target or Whole Foods have a Grand Opening they are actually ready to have the public come in and use the building.   I mean the building can’t defend itself…but I am afraid I have to repeat myself…How do you budget $1.6 million without any idea how you are going to staff or use a building?  “We still need to decide who we are going to rent this to,” said Parks Chairwoman Lynn Wright at a recent meeting.  

It is hard to imagine a business not coming up with use plans and policies before the grand opening. Welcome to Town and Country Government.  A commission member asked would it be rented to only residents or anyone.  Good question…one you would have hoped would have been answered before the start of construction and at least by completion.  Since the Parks Department receives money from sales tax revenue and accepts State grants…I would have to think we will have to rent to anyone.  If it was funded by property taxes then you could restrict rentals to residents.  But since non-residents are providing funding it is tough to eliminate them. 

Ald. Wright brought up, it is being considered having coffee vending machines.  She also mentioned that sandwich machines may be added.  A commissioner brought up no vending company is going to want to provide that service if there is not enough volume.  A good point, especially if you are talking sandwiches…you need a lot of volume. 

Again I take an unpopular view that cattycorner to the Longview Farm House at the corner of Mason Road and Clayton Road are businesses, named Starbucks, Straubs, and Subway where they sell coffee, sandwiches, etc. and pay taxes that help keep the residents from having to pay property taxes for city services.  I just feel a little uncomfortable competing with them.  

It was also mentioned that the city should subscribe to the Post-Dispatch so people will have it to read at Longview in the morning.  I am being cheaper than Jack Benny…when I suggest they can bring their own paper?  Now we are competing with the library. 

A suggestion was to have wifi available at the Longview House.  Sounds good to me, but how many people are really going to leave their home computer work station to sit on stackable chair at a folding table at the Longview House to do work online?   I am guessing not very many. 

It was suggested that retirement centers in town could bus over residents to the new Longview addition to play bridge.  Now my mother lived at the Gatesworth from 1995 until her death in 2005.  She was a bridge playing addict. She and her bridge playing friends either played at each other’s apartment or in the card room off the lobby. Frankly I think the idea of taking a bus somewhere else to play bridge would have been laughed at.  Why waste the travel time when you could be playing cards?   

It was brought up that the Longview House addition would be a great place for Boy Scout and Girl Scout meetings.  Now I was both a Boy Scout and a Sea Scout.  I think Scouting is great. I think the big room at Longview would be a fine place for Scout meetings and we could also get volunteer work in the park as part of Scout projects. But we also have to keep in mind that at least the Boy Scouts do not allow members who do not believe in God.  There are a lot of Muslims and Hindus living in Town and Country. How are they going to feel that groups are meeting at a city facility that their kids can not belong to?  Luckily the Girls Scouts are more open about accepting all girls.  The one answer to the Boy Scout problem is to simply rent the space to any group regardless of their religious requirements.  By the key here is the word RENT.  When I was growing up cities, school districts and churches normally allowed the Scouts to use space for free.  In fact the grade school where I attended, the Scout Troop had its own room for storage off the gym…free of charge.  Of course this is a somewhat academic discussion, since there are no Boy Scout Troops I am aware of in the community currently looking for meeting space. 

Another idea was brought up that had a lot of merit (notice I am trying to tone down the use of sarcasm…I did not say…Here is one idea that made sense).  Having book clubs meet at the double w…eh…I mean new addition.  That is a very sensible use of the building.  Although I would think most book clubs are small enough that they could meet in the living room of the Farm House…something that could have been done without building the 1.2 or is 1.3 or 1.4 million dollar addition. 

However, homeowner associations certainly can use the building and it will be an excellent meeting site.  In fact the Princeton Place HOA is going to have their annual meeting at Firehouse conference room which is a terrible place for meetings.  It is so cold in the summer you need a jacket and it is always very loud due to the poor acoustics.  I called and suggested that they use Longview and was told they would prefer the Firehouse. 

Next on the agenda was the post Thanksgiving Turkey Trot at Longview.  The new addition was used to register for the Friday morning run. 

The final item for discussion was the need for pedestrian access to the shopping areas at Schnucks Plaza and T&C Crossing.  The commission was concerned that people using the new sidewalk on the north side of Clayton Road to Hwy 141 do not have a safe place to cross to Schnucks without going all the way to Woods Mill Road.  It was suggested that a crosswalk be placed at the stoplight for the Heartland Mortgage building on Clayton just west of Hwy 141.  Unfortunately there is not a sidewalk at the Hwy 141 ramp west in front of the bank.  Also part of this area is under a electric power distribution tower, meaning the land is not available for a sidewalk. This would be a costly public works project and we are committed to sidewalks along Clayton Road east of Mason Road that will not be complete until at 2011.  In 2012 the planning calls for sidewalks for Topping Road. I’m in favor of a crosswalk to the south side of Clayton, but unless it is constructed by Schnucks, who owns the property, it isn’t likely to happen soon.     

A POOR SEAT:  In the first paragraph of this section I mentioned the fact my wife and I attended (separately with me arriving after another meeting) the meeting and it did not sit well.  The fact we were there was noticed and mentioned.  A member of the Parks Commission said they did not appreciate me or my wife at the meeting taking notes that would be used as “darts” later.  This is pretty cool.  A member of a Parks Commission did not appreciate the public attending a public meeting.    

As the Chair of the Public Works and Storm Water Commission I think I have a vested interest in attending the Parks and Trials meetings.  New trial construction is also a public works project as are crosswalks near parks. Finally PW&SW members realize most funding from the Parks and Storm Water sales tax will be going to Parks for the next 2 ½ years until the Park bonds are paid off, but the PW&SW are making plans to come up with some storm water projects for 2012 and definitely want a bigger share of the sales tax pie. 

ENGINEERING INTERVIEWS:  The Thursday before Thanksgiving as the Chair of the Public Works Commission, I joined a manager from Principia, Tom McLaughlin a contractor who serves on the Public Works Commission, Eric Strand on the Parks and Trails Commission, Lynn Wright the chair of the Parks and Trails Commission at City Hall and spent four hours interviewing engineering firms to prepare the planning phase of the Clayton Road resurfacing and building the trails and sidewalks from Mason Road almost to Bopp Road. 

In fairness to uniqueness of their material I really can not discuss in any detail the overall presentations of the companies.  However, I can say that three had Power Point presentations and one did not.  The one that did not had a senior engineer walk the entire project area along Clayton Road.  He took a lot photographs showing problem areas and discussed them in detail.  Plus they brought other show and tell material including a number of different pieces of pavement.  What promised to be a very boring morning talking to engineers, was actually pretty interesting.  We ended up voting for the company that did not bring a Power Point presentation.  Old school I guess.  

One firm wanted to make huge looping trails deep onto the Principia property which would have skyrocketed the costs and deeply intruded on Principia’s property.  This struck me strange as Principia has an exterior security zone with gates, guard houses and border vegetation along Clayton Road to create the impression of a barrier.   Why would they want to allow that to be breached?  They have both communities of students that live on campus and a day care center.  The proposed trail would come feet within the day care facility.  One person in our group thought the proposal was “imaginative.”  The rest of us thought it was costly and very poorly thought out. It gave no consideration to the person who wanted to walk directly up the street on a sidewalk without taking the scenic detour.        

Burns and McDonald, a large engineering firm with their St. Louis office in Town and Country on the North Outer Road and 141, did play up the fact they were the “hometown team” being from Town and Country.  I couldn’t help but notice that on their business cards and stationary they listed they were in Chesterfield.  I brought this to their attention after hearing the “hometown pitch” and was told, that was the name for the Zip Code.  I told them I live in an area with a Des Peres Zip Code but don’t put on my cards and stationary that I live in Des Peres, so why do they disown their hometown on their cards and letterhead?  For other reasons Burns and McDonald did not get the business.    

THE LONGVIEW MONEY TRAIL:  In the last newsletter I listed a number of purchases or services paid in the last few months in connection with the construction of the Longview House addition and how those costs were not included in the overall price of the project. The total was in the tens of thousands of dollars written off to other accounts.  I failed to mention this one:

$10,039.68 to Ameren UE for a pole transformer to supply electrical service for the Glass Addition’s Air Conditioning system paid in August.  (The new transformer was required to operate the addition’s new Heating/AC system…how that expense is not planned or listed in construction costs is beyond me. I guess the natural excuse for this is that AmerenUE was not paid by the builder and instead was paid by the city…however I would expect this $10,000 to be added into the overall cost of the project) 

Here is another one from the list of bills for approval at the November 24th Board of Aldermen meeting…$199.00 Lectern for Longview House.

In recent weeks new office furniture for the Parks Department ($17,000), folding tables for the conference center ($4,000 plus) carts for the tables and stackable chairs were all listed in other accounts.  I don’t have a problem with them being listed in different accounts.  I have a problem with the mayor in a city newsletter claiming the new addition at Longview cost $1.15 million dollars, while another city employee says the addition cost $1.4 million and another says it is $1.5 million.   I have a feeling it is clearly one of the higher numbers.       

THE REST OF THE NOVEMBER 24 BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING:

In the work session the following items were discussed besides the Longview Landscaping earmark.

BUDGET: 

Cops Cars: The police command staff is getting tired of listening to me on the subject of police cars, but that is not stopping me. I used to run the vehicle maintenance program for a good sized suburban police department, I was a national expect on vehicle fires and their causes and I wrote magazine articles on the subject of police cars. 

I did find out that we are not getting rid of the Chevy Tahoe that we use as a supervisor’s vehicle. But we are replacing it.  Huh?  You ask.  Well we will be keeping the one Tahoe with about 90,000 miles on the odometer as a backup and putting a new Tahoe into the fleet.  However, this leaves the 2000 Ford Excursion in our fleet.  The total gas hog with only 20,000 miles on the odometer, that recently had to have a brake job because the brakes (rotors) had rusted due to non-use.

I mentioned that this was basically an unsafe vehicle for police use, which caused City Administrator and Police Chief John Copeland to take quick offense.  He said the vehicle was not speed-rated and was not a pursuit vehicle but was perfectly safe at the speed limit or a little above the speed limit.   I did not feel like arguing with Chief Copeland.  But while the extremely top heavy vehicle might be safe at the speed limit …if you know cops and believe me I know cops, because I was one for 30 years…it is not safe with a cop behind the wheel.  The Excursion is a back up to the supervisor’s vehicle, which is also driven by acting-supervisors when a supervisor is off.  Cops are notorious for pushing the limits of their equipment.  If the adrenaline starts pumping and an officer needs help or someone is chasing a crime suspect down the interstate suddenly the officer driving the Excursion may try and push it to the limits of its bad design.  Chief Copeland also mentioned that the Excursion is the department’s only 4WD vehicle. (Our Tahoe is a front-wheel-drive pursuit rated vehicle, not the normal 4WD SUV you see on the showroom floor.)  Again this thing is so big even as a 4WD vehicle it gives the driver almost no room for error in snow on narrow roads like Mason and others in town. We do use the unmarked 4WD Ford Escapes assigned to public works, parks and admin staff in snow conditions as police vehicles. They have police radios in them and plug-in flashing red lights can be added. 

Of course front wheel drive Chevy Impalas are great in snow up to about 8 inches of unplowed white stuff.  But Capt. Patrick Kranz immediately talked about front wheel traction slippage (dry pavement on jack-rabbit starts) and lack of stabilizers that are on the rear wheel driver Dodge and Crown Victoria. To me he inferred they were not as safe.  I guess that is a heck of an indictment of the Creve Coeur, Chesterfield, Ballwin, St. Louis County, St. Louis City, Webster Groves, University City, Kirkwood, Glendale, Clayton, Maplewood, Rock Hill, Brentwood Police departments that all come to mind as using Impalas as primary police cars. Are these departments risking officers and citizens?  No!...They are saving money.  The Impalas cost $3,000 less than the Ford Crown Vics, get better gas mileage and go in the snow. 

It seems to me that our police department gears vehicle purchases too much toward Interstate enforcement only.  It is fine that we have a traffic unit and I say give them the big highway cars.  But surely we could save some gas and money with a few of the 6-cyclinder Chevys for the neighborhood patrol.                     

THE DEER AND OBGYNS:  The budget debate quickly shifted to deer. The costs of hiring a consultant and funding the plan to give 100 deer a year hysterectomies were the topic of discussion. 

Conservation Give Up:  Alderman Bill Kuehling announced the conservation commission had voted to discontinue the neighborhood beautification grant program which is budgeted at $25,000 a year if the money was used only for giving deer hysterectomies.

This announcement gave some credence to my belief that the city paying private subdivisions for maintaining their entrances was an extravagance at best and a waste of tax money at worse.  Although if we are going to offer it…I certainly can not blame homeowners associations for applying for the $2,500 grants.  


Fred Meyland-Smith challenged aldermen to find other funds to cut from the budget to allow the hysterectomies to continue. No one could.  Well…I did find one to cut…but it wouldn’t have helped the deer hysterectomy program.  I would have cut the deer hysterectomies from the budget.  They originally wanted $150,000 for the 2009 deer program.  That would be $100,000 for the field operations removing ovaries with the remaining $50,000 going to a helicopter infra-red survey of the deer herd (something a Missouri Conservation Commission staffer told me really wasn’t needed.  Everyone knows there are too many deer in T&C the staffer told me), hiring a consultant, police overtime for the sharpshooter program and hiring the contractor for the sharpshooter program itself.  That is squeezing quite a bit out of the remaining $50,000. 

It was then discussed to reduce the program to $125,000…I have a feeling some wanted to reduce the sharpshooters and keep the field deer OBGYN surgeons.  Sharpshooters clearly reduce deer herds while the hysterectomies slow the herds’ annual increase in numbers.    

THE DEER PROGRAM CONSULTANT:  I asked John Copeland if he had put out bid requests for a deer consultant.  You may remember from our last newsletter that during the November 10 Board of Alderman work session an informal vote…(I have a real problem with taking votes in off-the-record meetings to mandate staff work…I normally abstain from participating in these)…to hire a consultant.  The members with the exception of me felt we had to have an expert as a consultant to deal with al those bureaucrats at the Department of Conservation that would be impossible for the staff to interact with.  

Before the start of the Board meetings on November 24 I learned from John Copeland that bid requests went out to a number of companies with a proposed deadline of December 1.  John said only White Buffalo, owned by Anthony DeNicola in Connecticut, has provided a bid.  White Buffalo is also the only firm that does deer hysterectomies and is the leading firm in deer control by sharp shooting in the United States.  John said one company in Texas was considering placing a bid and wanted the Thanksgiving weekend to think it over. You would think there might be a retired Department of Conservation employee or someone in the State of Missouri who is used to dealing with the MDC.  Anyway there is a good possibility that our consultant will also be our contractor for the field work.

WORD PLAY:  I have stopped using the word “sterilization” when talking about the plan to doctor the lady deer.  I don’t want anyone to think that maybe we are giving the deer a birth control drug in their food or by injection from a dart or got them on the rhythm method.  What is planned is a very invasive operation done outside in the dirt involving removing their ovaries.  It is a hysterectomy.                 

PARKS MASTER PLAN:  The city Parks Master Plan is over 10 years old and much of it has been met.  Grant programs often require current master plans.  Currently the city has $36,000 budgeted to update the Master Plan.  YIKES…do you realize you could give 36 deer hysterectomies for that kind of money. Actually this figure apparently bothered the mayor also as he stated he wanted to reduce that number by having staff do some of the work on the plan instead of using $36,000 for a contractor.   

GET OUT OF THE STREET BILL II:   I am beginning to think that a common sense bill directed at avoiding court challenges while keeping the same prohibition against people soliciting motorists stopped in traffic might die, because I saw the problem and wrote the bill instead of any other alderman. 

Here is the problem…major intersections like Boones Crossing and Chesterfield Airport Road, Manchester and Clarkson and Clayton and Woods Mill get people from various groups or organizations walking in active traffic lanes up to motorists stopped for a red light and try to get a donation. Having moved back here from the east coast I was used to homeless begging, illegal immigrants selling bottles of water or flowers, beggars (many who drove to “their intersection” from their home to beg), political action groups, religious groups all working intersections. That same thing is happening here only not as often as in other parts of the country. 

It is not safe having people walking around traffic.  However our current ordinance is an anti-soliciting ordinance.  They way it was written it prohibits commercial or other solicitors, but not political groups or religious groups.  The existing ordinance is vague and open to interpretation and court challenges.   The one I introduced simply makes it illegal to walk in traffic lanes and requires you to only use a crosswalk when entering the plane of an intersection controlled by a traffic light. Pretty simple…huh?

At the work session Fred Meyland-Smith asked about why we needed the change…apparently it wasn’t so simple after all.  But them Lynn Wright pipes up, “Why do we need to do anything?  Where is this happening in Town and Country?   I have seen this going on at Clayton and Woods Mill and it will only increase with the popularity of Town and Country Crossing.  Even if it was not happening here…haven’t we all seen people walking up to our stopped cars shaking cans next to our windows?  If it is happening in Chesterfield or Ballwin…it is not going to happen here?  It was best to have a tool to deal with it.  Then someone asks about firefighters and Old News Boys…hey it was illegal under our current ordinance…we are just making the existing ordinance better. 

Listening to these questions I’m guessing this bill is doomed and once again the Board of Aldermen will show more interest in the health, safety and welfare of deer than people.  There was a first reading at the regular BOA meeting and it will be voted on in December. 

PUBLIC HEARINGS:  

THE SKIPPY FACTOR:  The first public hearing was for variances for two wall signs at Schnucks store on Clayton Road.  The folks putting on the hearing for a “Pharmacy” and a Kaldi’s Coffee sign to be added to the building introduced themselves as being from the Desco Group which owns the shopping center.   

My only question for them was…doesn’t Desco stand for Don and Ed Schnuck’s Company…in other words weren’t they really representing Schnuck’s interest more that of all their other tenants? They admitted that I was correct. 

Before the hearing I spoke with them saying I had a bias against Schnucks since they discontinued carrying Skippy Peanut Butter.  Yes one of the country’s most popular brand of peanut butter is gone from all Schnucks store.  Taking its place on the shelves are more jars of Peter Poison…eh…I mean Peter Pan…that was recalled nationally in February of 2007 for Samonella contamination and Schnucks’ brand Peanut Butter.  After the Schucks’ label dog food was recalled for containing poisoned Chinese wheat glutton in 2006, I am not so quick to grab their store brands.  I did write Scott Schnuck and enclosed a Dierberg’s register tape that showed when I went to Dierberg’s to buy a $4.19 jar of Skippy that I could no longer buy at Schnuck’s I also spent $40 on other stuff that went into a Dierberg’s register instead of a Schnuck’s cash drawer.  I have yet to receive a reply. 

Anyway I did end up voting for the signs without mentioning the Skippy issue, once we determined Desco was really Schnucks.                       

THE GATE:  Well the gate saga finally came to an end…I think. 

At the November 10 Board Meeting, Ward-3 Alderman Steve Fons decided to weigh in on the Ward 2 issue and made a motion to change the gate request at 1761 Topping Road to include the new location being 369 feet from Topping Road and with an asphalt area for vehicles use to turn around on the applicant’s property. (The applicant is the convicted Federal drug dealer who is running a number of businesses out of an office in Town and Country that has generated 12 complaints with the Attorney General and nine law suits alleging fraud or bad faith.)  Steve’s motion to change the bill was not quite that detailed, as I believe he said “I moved to change the bill to show his new plans” after first saying “what his attorney said.” 

Well low and behold Steve’s motion was continued and never voted on and the board decided to hold a public hearing on the new plan.  

Hey wait a minute…on November 24 on our agenda was the old plan which we had already had a public hearing on and voted down 7-1 in August. We had never passed Fons’ motion and now were holding a public hearing on a matter that was not before us.  Instead we were holding a public hearing on an agenda item that we already had a public hearing on and voted down.  I tell you can not make this stuff up.

The applicant showed up and did most of the talking while his two lawyers sat in the crowd.  He admitted that perhaps after many of the aldermen told him he should have moved the gate back...he should have. He said he could not both address the safety issue and his neighbor's concerns over him using his easement rights.  It was one or the other.  I asked him why...and he nicely talked about not giving up property rights.  (He eventually did just that.)

 

The neighbors' lawyer pointed out how the city ordinances do not allow variances if it involves illegal land use.  He pointed out that the fence behind one neighbor’s house was illegal because it was a front yard fence on the lot.   He claimed the both fences on both lots owned by the applicant were illegal because T&C only allows 4-foot high fences and this fence was 6-foot high.

 

I asked him if he was sure they were illegal, why had he not field suit against the city for allowing them.  He said his clients wanted to avoid litigation.  I asked ethically on one hand if he was claiming they were illegal fences then why was he also saying his clients would agree to everything if the applicant gave up the easement claim along the driveway to the gate.  I said he needed to pick one...if we agreed they were illegal we certainly couldn't vote for the gate to be attached to two illegal fences. He said his clients came first before what was legally right. 

 

I was ready to vote for the gate at this point.  If the neighbors had sued us, I could have said we can't allow the gate until the courts give us a ruling on the fence. 

 

This ended the public hearing.  At the end of a long agenda this came up for a second reading.  It was finally amended...on a motion by Bill Kuehling.  At this point, both sides were back out in the hallway negotiating again. This seems to be a favorite ploy…wait two or three weeks between meetings and do not talk to the other side until the night of the meeting, often in the hallway while the meeting is being held.  We took a 20-minute recess and they mayor got into the talks.  They came back said it was agreed that the applicant would build the paved turnaround and move the gate back and not assert easement rights for five years.  

 

This was stupid...last minute hallway deals under threats from both sides, plus this 5-year agreement, it was no longer a simple vote on a gate.  Plus they had seven months to meet across a conference table and could not get it done.   It passed 7-1 with me voting against it and with several aldermen immediately complaining about my vote when the meeting was finally adjourned.

I doubt if this is the end of the matter.  The fence and gate guy also put in a tennis court on his empty lot and included high intensity lights that are too bright and too high without getting a city permit.  (This is not unusual he also cut down trees to build the fence without obtaining a city permit.  His penalty?…A warning letter not to do it again.)

I expect to see this pop back up by late spring of 2009.  I have quickly learned that unless you are speeding or a driving drunk on I-270 the city is not big on taking action.  This guy ran a number of businesses for three years without business license, cut down trees without permits, put up light poles without a permit and so far nothing has happened to him.        

NEW PHONES:  We also passed an ordinance for a new telephone system.  I read the material on the new digital system which included automated answering capabilities. 

This caused me to ask in the work session if these meant when we called city hall we would no longer hear, “City of Town and Country this is Kim how can I help you?”  That would be a deal breaker for me it we got “If you know your party’s number you may dial it at any time.”  (That message always confused me. You really can not dial it…you have to punch it. If you are on a dial phone you can do nothing but hang on.)  I was assured the city was keeping its live receptionist to answer the phone. 

Total cost for a new phone system…$59,000 plus $4,900 annual maintenance and that was low bid!        

POLICE TO ADD COUNTRY LIFE ACRES:  The other item at the meeting of note was a bill was passed where Town and Country would go back to providing police service to the Village of Country Life Acres, which is completely surrounded by Town and Country. 

For years Town and Country provided police and fire protection to Country Life Acres.  After we stopped having our own fire department and contracted with the Manchester Fire Protection District (Now West CO EMS&FPD) T&C continued to provide police protection to Country Life Acres.  After a disagreement sometime ago between the T&C mayor and CLA trustees, we dropped the police contract.  

From a police standpoint that was a stupid thing to do.  Since Clayton Road in front of CLA is in Town and Country all criminals coming to or leaving CLA have to go into T&C.  From a police management view it is always good to know what is going on in the middle of your city.  While the County Police provided services we had no idea what kind of calls were occurring in CLA.  

The reason for the switch back was the poor response times for the Country Police to CLA.  Since there was no other area nearby that the County patrolled response times could take 30 minutes or over an hour. One resident in CLA when called at his business in Fenton by this home alarm company that his burglar alarm was going off beat the county cops to his house.      

The new contract of T&C replacing the County will take effect on January 1.  The cost will be $10,000 a year, which is the same CLA was paying the County. 

TRASH:  At the last meeting Mayor Dalton refused to accept Alderman Steve Fons “final” report as the chairman of the Solid Waste Task Force, since the report had not been voted on by members of the task force, written by the members of even read by the members.  He instructed the Task Force to meet again.  

Well we have not met again and there is no meeting scheduled.   

Post Dispatch columnist Sylvester Brown wrote another column about it and how the proposed city wide contract would force small haulers like Charles and Robert Sanders out of business.  I got a number of new calls and e-mails, including from one subdivision trustee who asked that I let him know when…as he had a lot of people willing to write aldermen about this issue. 

I have not received one call or e-mail in favor of having a city wide trash contract.  Everyone who has contacted me wants to continue to be able to hire and fire their own trash hauler.   

I did speak to Mr. Sanders in the last few days.  He said he is at the point that he can no longer try to buy new trucks are other equipment until he is sure Mr. Fons or the city will not put him out of business. 

FIRST ONE OUT:  I have been concerned that before the current economic woes when construction was under way at Town and Country Crossing there were not many tenants signed up other than Target and Whole Foods.  Currently there are 13 businesses out of 45 store fronts in the shopping center…but staffers are quick to point out that Target and Whole Foods make up a large percentage of square footage at the center.  However the Go Spa located next to Whole Foods, actually went out of business before they ever opened the door.    

NEWSLETTER FALL OUT:   My distribution of this newsletter has soared from 22 to 52 in 7 months.  Of course I know it has a wider readership, because it is forwarded to perhaps hundreds of other people. But it is and remains communication from me to people who supported my campaign for alderman or have requested it.   I do not write this to get into the face of people.  I have always said that my writing of opinion pieces, when I was a baseball columnist on the east coast and now has an edge that some people don’t like.  I again ask people who don’t like smart-ass wise cracks or appreciate someone trying to be funny (which can end up in complete failure at times) please delete this newsletter immediately and don’t open it. 

I write this because Claire Chosid, the self-appointed president of the Mason Ridge Garden Club (I say that because the club has no bylaws, no membership requirements and does not hold elections) was forwarded a copy of the last newsletter.  She immediately began an e-mail letter writing campaign, which is fine by me and good for her.  She did not like my opinions of the $7,000 earmark in the budget for Landscaping at Longview with the money going to the Garden Club.    Claire wrote that my newsletter “sickened” her.  I have suggested that in the future if someone sends her one of these newsletters it would be in her best interests to immediately delete it. SO WHO EVER FORWARDED NEWSLETTER 12 TO MRS. CHOSID, PLEASE THINK ABOUT HER HEALTH BEFORE YOU FORWARD THIS ONE TO HER.

Mrs. Chosid wrote me email that I thought I should take my time in before responding to and carefully write a response. In other words…instead of counting to 10…maybe count to 100, plus I was very busy between work, city business and as the table official for men and women basketball games at Webster University.  So when I had not responded to her e-mail within two days she was sending out e-mails saying I refused to respond to her.  Her e-mails included garden club members, city officials and staffers.   

 Here are the exchanges:

 Greetings, John!

 

I'd like to clarify a few points with you.

 

1.  The Japanese maple at Longview.  The City has purchased one (1) new tree.  Karen Roos poured Roundup concentrate over the previous, nearly 30 year old, Japanese maple.  She wanted to get rid of some invasive groundcover while I was in the hospital.  The groundcover won.  The replacement was planted last year and didn't survive because the sprinklers weren't turned on during construction. (By the way Karen Roos and a number of other people in the Club have denied this happened…in fact Karen jokes about how her family is proud of her ability to climb a ladder in a garden and perfectly pour the right amount Round-up to assassinate an ornamental tree.)

 

2.  Garden club positions.  Betsy Rinehart is the treasurer.  I am the founder and president.  We have never had elections.  We used to have a secretary who moved out of state.  Not one member ever offered to be the secretary.  I send out the correspondence that a secretary would normally do. No one has ever shown interest in being president, vice-president, or any other position.

 

3.  There is no "Longview Garden Club."  The Mason Ridge Garden Club was NOT given $365 for plants in September.  The $365 was spent on mums and kale for the ribbon cutting event on September 26th.

 

4.  Deer resistant plants.  We have eliminated all plants that aren't "deer resistant" with the exception of the hostas in the front gardens.  We intend to spray those.

 

5.  The key to the garage.  I work at the park more than any other member.  I'm there every Friday morning at 9 AM, and many Wednesday afternoons.  I can let anyone in, Jordan can let them in, but, until there is security, John Copeland doesn't want everyone to have access to our room.  The City has purchased about 4 or 5 tools for us.  The rest of the tools were purchased before we came along.  We are not swimming in tools.

 

6.  I am self appointed because I started the club 10 years ago.  We had about 6 people who worked with me at Mason Ridge School in grounds beautification.  We had meetings, went on tours, and started the Longview project 6 1/2 years ago.  No one has EVER asked to be president.  It's a lot of work with my personal satisfaction being the reward. The positive, good PR I get in return is also my reward.  (This begs the question …what happened to the grounds at the Mason Ridge School? Who is keeping them beautiful and why did the Mason Ridge Garden Club stop taking care of Mason Ridge?)    

 

7.  I was unaware that "three garden club ladies" said that the City should NOT give one dime for the project.  Maybe they should speak now or forever hold their peace.

 

8.  Shelving.  I've always had shelving in my own home, in my garage, for garden stuff.  It never occurred to me to leave it on the floor.  Guess I'm just trying to keep things neat and tidy.

 

9.  And finally.........You have managed to take something I am very proud of and make it look very ugly.  It sickens me that others are reading your ramblings and might actually believe what you insinuate  is fair and truthful.  I sure hope people are intelligent enough  NOT to believe all they read.

 

If I can clear anything else up for you, just ask.  

 

Claire

MY RESPONSE:

Claire

I did not open and read your e-mail concerning statements about budget items or activities at Longview I made in a newsletter to 52 people who have requested my opinion of local issues until Wednesday.  After reading it…I decided not to count to 10 before answering it, but that counting to 100 might be a better idea. 

First of all last week was busy for me…Monday night after work, I attended the Board of Adjustment hearing concerning a property in Ward 2.  I then attended the Parks and Trails Commission meeting.  On Tuesday I attended the Police Commission meeting after work.  On Thursday I and four others spent 4 hours interviewing engineering firms for the multi-million dollar Clayton Road repaving and trail/sidewalk construction project.  Thursday I also met with the MoDot chief engineer concerning a noise abatement issue in Ward 3.   Friday evening after work I was the table official for an area college basketball.  After the basketball game I picked up the material for Monday’s Board of Aldermen meeting at City Hall and reviewed it at home until rather late in the evening.  On Saturday afternoon I was the PA announcer and table official for one college basketball game and later in the afternoon I was the table official at another college basketball game.

Now on Saturday evening I am getting around to answering the non-urgent e-mails I received during the week.  Someone e-mailed me that I had refused to answer your e-mail.  No, in fact I just had not gotten around to it.         

Before I try to answer your questions directly, let me lay out my position concerning budgeting tax revenue at Longview and specifically earmarking funds to the “Garden Club.”

My first concern is before the city creates new assets at Longview, such as new landscaping, we need to take care of the assets we have. By adding more with a limited staff, we may be making matters only worse. 

Currently honeysuckle is taking over this park and Drace Park.  At Drace honeysuckle is overgrowing both lilac and dogwoods that I would have to consider assets.  At Longview it is choking out portions of the interior of the park. Also at Longview donated trees in recognition or people or in memory of people have been badly damaged by deer.  The city staff has been too busy to monitor sections of park and find this damage. This tells me the parks division may be understaffed and currently overwhelmed in responsibilities.  Adding more right now might not be wise. 

Before we spend $7,000 that was in the budget as a possible expenditure to the garden club for “landscaping” at the Longview Farmhouse, I would rather spend the money on protecting our existing assets that are under threat, such as bringing in crews to eradiate honeysuckle.  I would also prefer to spend the money on the city replacing donated in memoriam trees we neglected to protect and buying material to protect similar trees in 2009.  This is not to say the efforts of all the “garden club” members is not appreciated,   as I stated in my newsletter, “

Secondly, having worked in municipal and country government and having been in the budget process for multi-million dollar budgets for a number of years, I try to be very careful with allocating tax funds.  A have a number of problems with the budget entry of $7,000 to the garden club for landscaping. 

RELEASE OF FUNDS:  I do have a problem earmarking and releasing funds to an organization the lists itself as a garden club, but has no elected officials, no bylaws, offers no warranty on work, has no apparent liability insurance.  The city can be liable if a garden club member is hurt on city property.  What seems like a bargain can need up costing a lot of money if something is damaged or someone is injured. The buck stops with the elected officials who approved the work.  While hiring a professional landscaping company might be more expensive…being penny wise, but pound foolish is a constant theme in government.  

A landscaping company can offer a number of things the garden club can not.  Experience of the company and workers in dealing with “landscaping issues” is important.  Being able to warranty work for a specific period of time is also a consideration. Having liability insurance to cover any damage to city property or persons during or immediately after the work is done is important. Workers’ insurance is another issue.  Approved volunteers clearly can become agents of the city.  If they become hurt doing work that a court or jury decided they were incapable or unqualified to do it could cost the city a lot of money. 

If volunteers are gong to be used I feel that it is more prudent for the city to purchase items such as flowers and plants instead of budgeting money specifically to volunteers. The volunteers certainly should make recommendations of what areas should be tended and what should be planted.  In many areas of the country successful garden clubs completely supplement the taxpayers by having fundraisers and use private funds to tend to gardens on public lands.  I have no objection and frankly encourage this as long as it is “gardening”…landscaping is another issue. 

Regardless of what any of your members say…I don’t think your club should be given a “dime” for landscaping.  The city using money to purchase plants for you…yes…money for you to do landscaping…no.  Sorry.   

When you wrote the following I have to respond:  I suppose it makes him feel more empowered to berate a group of women who are doing positive things with their time.   It is no business of his if we don't have a set of by-laws, or hold elections, or have a key to the garage, or that I live in Creve Coeur.  All these things are immaterial in the scope of what we do. 

My response is that I am amazed you brought up gender.  I would have the same concern if this was a club of all men or mixed men and women…However, since you brought it up…what are the membership standards for your club?  I don’t believe there are any since there are no bylaws.  It is the business of an elected official about tax money being given to a group calling itself a club which really isn’t a club or to a club that could be segregated.   Finally on this issue…I do not remember berating anyone…just writing my opinion and giving the reasons for it. 
Concerning the storage area at Longview and the keys to it, I cannot ignore the fact that the city is not giving the Town and Country Garden Club any funds, any storage areas or expensive shelving.  Yet they have done some breathtakingly beautiful work at Drace Park.  I find it puzzling that while your members had used a key pad at the old garage at Longview it was not a security issue. Now that you have a secure area with an exterior door only to that area, that there is a security problem.    Your members are some of the most respected people in our community and we can not trust them with a key to a storage locker?  I find this insulting on the city’s part.  I have been told that after December 1st someone will be at Longview from 8am to 10am that can give volunteers access to the storage locker.  What bothers me is…what if a volunteer wants to work in the afternoon or on a Sunday…they can not get access to their tools.  This is a waste of a city resource if volunteer’s equipment can not be used.  It would be one thing if I was suggesting giving keys to 100 volunteers or even 20…but I think in this case we are talking about 6 or 8 people from our community. 

Concerning your plans for the landscaping, I have no objection to you submitting plans.  I am concerned that the Parks and Trails Commission did not consider the concerns I have listed when recommending money in the 2009 budget for this.  

Concerning your plan specifically I have a BIG problem with hostas in an area with a very large population of deer. I don’t care how you claim you will spray them regularly…it gives an appearance of wasting tax money.  If someone misses spraying the plants or there is a heavy rain…they will be destroyed quickly by deer.

NEW CONSTRUCTION:  I mentioned in the newsletter item that a new roof, siding and windows are being asked for the Longview house.  The siding and windows are future projects for 2010 or 2011.  In 2009 we are talking about a new roof.  Roofers tearing off an old roof throw singles and nails to the ground, often they aim for large dumpsters.  I know they will not be throwing shingles on top of the new addition.  I hope they would not be throwing shingles off of the west side because that would block the handicap access to the new addition.  That leaves us the front.  2009 might be a good year for landscaping, but I think only after the new roof is installed. You normally want to do roof work in late spring or early summer so the shingles will adhere and lay down.     

Taking something from you:    This statement puzzles me. I have known a number of people involved in garden clubs both as a member of the community and as a city official where I worked.  I have found that members of garden clubs love to garden and love to have the results of their hobby shared by many others.  That’s it!  So I don’t know what I am taking.  I also find that like musicians who are only as good as their last gig, of chefs who are only as good as their meal…gardeners are often only as good as their last garden.  I certainly have not been around for 10 years to enjoy your work. I have been here about for 2 ½ years and there has not been much at the Longview House, since it was either about to be destroyed or was under construction  and a fenced off hard hat zone.  I am not trying to take anything from you.  I am just interested in spending tax money in the best possible way. 

MEETING ME:  You wrote me a few months ago after I wrote a parody based on the 1956 musical West Side Story about the T&C garden Club coming onto the Mason Ridge’s Garden Club’s turf.  In that e-mail you wrote that we have never met.  I wrote back that we have met.  It was at the Longview Farmhouse addition groundbreaking.  We shook hands.  I wrote then and will repeat now that I am sorry I have such a weak personality that you do not remember this…but we have met. 

THE NEWSLETTER:  I write a newsletter to people who have requested my opinion on various city issues.  I feel they have a right to know what I think on issues.  They have requested the newsletter.  It is not posted on a website or sent out via mass e-mail.  People are certainly free to share their correspondence with others. While it might “sicken” you that “others are reading my ramblings”…I am an elected official who has never refused to give an opinion or a stand on an issue.  Many local, state and federal elected officials avoid giving their position for fear of upsetting a voter.  I am the opposite.  I find it in bad form for a politician not to give their stands or honestly answer what they think on an issue. 

When I ran for office I promised not to waste tax money.  I did not promise not to spend tax money, but to do my best not to be part of wasting it.  I also pledged to try and be a watch dog and to openly communicate with residents.   I represent 25% of the residents of Town and Country.  I think questioning the budget request of $7,000 to your club for landscaping is fulfilling my promise to these people. 

While you write that people are reading my newsletter sickens you, I can not help to notice from the e-mails, calls or other contacts from people, that you have apparently forwarded it to a number of folks.  Many of whom were unaware of it until you sent it to them. So I can only believe you are much to blame for your own condition.  This also puzzles me. If people should not read this why are you forwarding it?   

Now I know that I have never sent you a copy of the newsletter. So goodness knows I never tried to sicken you.  Since my newsletters to others apparently do sicken you I would suggest the next time someone sends you one of my newsletters…that you delete it immediately.    

THE NEGATIVE INCIDENT:  Your suggestion that we should “make something positive of this negative incident” would infer that I believe it is a negative incident to send residents who ask for my opinions my opinions.  I have to tell you that I do not.   

Sincerely,

John Hoffmann                 

 PS Since you have decided to send your latest e-mails to me to a wide group of people…I will be transmitting this reply by using the “Reply All” button. 

Since this exchange has happened a number of members of the garden club have resigned. One e-mail that got forwarded to me made the point I have been trying to make all along about these newsletters and also made me laugh…the person wrote, “Once you get past all the sarcastic comments, all the points John made were true.”

GARDEN CLUB AT THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING:

Before the regular meeting is the Work Session Meeting which is held in the community room. This is an off-the record meeting, that is open to the public  where elected officials are supposed to obtain background information from staff or each other on topics.    I hate them.  I think they should all be on the record in the board chamber. 

Before this meeting started I was asking John Copeland a couple of questions on topics that had come up in the past couple of days.  While I was having a conversation, Claire walks up, interrupts us and introduces herself (no introduction needed…since we have met before). 

The mayor opens the meeting asking about inquiries about the budget.  I ask several questions about the purchase of police cars.  Fred Meyland-Smith asks a couple about graphs shown in a document.  Then there is a 15 minute debate on funding for giving deer $1000- a-doe hysterectomies.

Then I bring up parks and Longview.  I stated that the optional $7,000 not yet in the budget but requested by Lynn for the MRG Club to do landscaping.  I go into the talk about how we need to protect our current assets before we start adding more.  I then go into the honeysuckle issue and talk how I had no objection to spending $2,000 on garden plants for the garden club to plant in beds, but I thought $5,000 should be spent with a professional company to come in and clear Longview and Drace of the honeysuckle.  I mentioned that if we did not take immediate action we should consider renaming Longview, Honeysuckle Park.  I also talked about the plants and trees currently being threatened at Drace.  

At this point Lynn Wright interrupts me and says there is nothing you can do to completely get rid of honeysuckle (inferring I did not know what I was talking about) at which time a guy in the back of the room shouts up, “You are wrong.  Yes you can get rid it.  Sorry but you are wrong.”

Lynn then says the Longview house needs new landscaping and this is separate from the park.  It is important for the people being there and using the house to have the landscaping.  

Then Lynn introduces Claire and goes on about how lucky T&C is to have Claire and all the work she and her volunteers do, thousands of hours…at which time Claire interrupts her and says 3000-plus hours (she gives an exact figure).   Claire goes into a spiel for a couple of minutes and includes lots of stuff including Plants of Merit.  She ends up with how many people come to Longview to have their photos taken for graduation or weddings.  Of course since I have lived here none have done so next to the house.  They go down to where the pond, creek or woods are in the background, areas apparently out of the jurisdiction for the Mason Ridge Garden Club.

Then as if on cue Jon Benigas and Meyland-Smith begin singing Claire’s praises…Lynn comes back and says besides Claire a number of the members have degrees in horticulture and many are master gardeners. (The only one with a BS in Horticulture just quit).  Finally Bill Kuehling finishes off the love fest by saying we would be penny wise and pound foolish if we did not accept Claire’s plan.  

I then raise my hand and the mayor recognizes me and I go into how the garden club is a garden club not a landscaping club.  I questioned if it was even a club, since there were no bylaws  concerning such things as membership rules…how it cannot offer a warranty on work or provide liability insurance and continued that we would be penny wise and pound foolish to give them the money and have costly liability issues come up later.  

The mayor then restated that the $7,000 is not in the budget and would only be in the budget if someone made an amendment to place it in the budget at the next meeting.  You should have seen three alderpersons falling all over themselves saying they would offer the amendment. 

So at the December 8th meeting someone is gong to offer and amendment to the budget bill to include $7,000 to be given to the garden club for landscaping at Longview Farm.                   

Feel free to e-mail all of the aldermen how you feel or come to the 12/8 meeting and speak up at the public comment section.  I fully expect an amendment to add the $7,000 for Landscaping by the Garden Club to the budget.  I am guessing as of right now the vote will be 7-1. 

TIT AND A TAT AND AN ANNOUNCEMENT: The day after the Board of  Aldermen meeting I received the following forwarded e-mail:

From: Claire Chosid <ckc@conversource.com>
Date: Tue, 25 Nov 2008 16:04:37 -0600
To: <chosidclaire@gmail.com>
Conversation: Jon Dalton for re-election
Subject: Jon Dalton for re-election


Greetings, friends!

Those of you who know me, know how passionate I am.  Following your passion, while drawing others into it, and volunteering where your heart lies are the best ways to live ones life and reap the rewards therein. In that vein, I am asking for your support in the re-election of my friend, Jon Dalton.  Jon has been instrumental in the growth of "the good life" in Town & Country.  He has started events like "The TurkeyTrot", while expanding the "Fall Festival" and "Fire & Ice."  After just a few years, Fire & Ice is a real Town & Country tradition.  With the opening of the Longview House, the City has a new community center that is still respectful of the City's past.  When there, you might meet with a friend and take a stroll through the gardens.  Or hold a book club meeting in the new, light filled addition.  Or listen to a speaker on topics ranging from finance, gardening or health.  As a member of the Longview House Subcommittee, President of Mason Ridge Garden Club, and founding member of Town & Country Historical Society, I can tell you that Jon is the reason the City is moving forward, in a positive direction.  He is passionate about the City's assets, and works diligently to repair any problems. Because of all this, I am asking you to join me in Jon's bid for re-election.

At this point in time, I am asking for you to hit "Reply" on this email, and send me your name, phone number and address so we might compile a list of supporters.  I know there will be work to do as time goes by, but this is a good way to start.  Let's let Jon know that we are behind him 100%! 

Also, if you feel so inclined, forward this along to your friends.  I'd love to add them to the growing list of Jon's supporters.


Claire Chosid


The note below relays Jon's feelings about the honor he's had being Mayor of Town & Country, and his future plans.


 "As you know, I have been honored and privileged to serve the City of Town & Country as its Mayor for nearly 4 years.  In that capacity, my family and I have been blessed with the support of so many residents as we have worked to advance our community.

It is now time to consider continuing my service by seeking re-election. To assist in that deliberation, I am reaching out to friends and
associates across our entire town for advice and direction.  Moreover, I am asking for your continued support by joining my re-election
committee.

I have been overwhelmed by the commitments I have received to date, and hope that I can count on your participation.  Please let me know if I can add your name to my current list of supporters.  It would mean a great deal to me.

Best wishes and Happy Thanksgiving."

In the event you are not aware of Mrs. Chosid…let me point out she is a long time CREVE COEUR RESIDENT.  Certainly she has every right to comment and campaign for anyone she likes, but she has been appointed to Town and County government committees and is receiving funds and being given space and material and she is a CREVE COEUR RESIDENT.  But at least the mayor has a Creve Coeur reelection office.  

While Senator John McCain had his “Joe the Plumber,” apparently the mayor has his “Claire the Gardener.” 

